Minutes of the forty-first meeting of Learning and Quality Committee held on 15th January 2009 at 1pm in Queen Anne 063, Greenwich Campus

M Noble (Chair)


J Cullinane (BU)

G. Farmer (ET)

A. Grant (EN)

V. Habgood (HE)

P Jones (HU)

S Stein (OSA)

W. Cealey Harrison (LQU)

L. Jump (HE)

S. Walker (EDT)

In attendance: S. Clark (PD) 

	07.41.1
	Apologies

	
	C. Delage (AC), M. Castens (ILS), M. Thomas (SC) , K. Cowlard (PD), A. Dawson (HU), S. Naylor (LQU)

	
	

	07.41.2
	Minutes of the Meeting of 26th November 2008

	
	G. Farmer agreed to submit a revised form of words for item 07.40.04(c) to make clearer the distinction between EYPS and National Youth Agency accreditation. 

	
	

	07.41.3
	Actions Arising from the Meeting of 26th November 2008

	07.40.05(b) refers

07.40.06(b) refers

07.40.07(a) refers
	S. Walker has circulated materials on academic conduct. He agreed to speak to C. Harper about creating an area on the portal to make them available. 

Following discussion at the School Learning and Quality committee, Health and Social Care have decided not to pursue a ‘Fit to Sit’ policy at this time. 

	
	

	07.41.4
	Quality Assurance and Audit

	
	

	
	(a) Institutional Audit Update

The briefing visit will take place from 3rd to 5th February and will involve senior staff concerned with learning and quality, including the Vice-Chancellor.  Following this, the auditors will identify two audit trails they wish to follow and it will then be possible to put into place the necessary staff teams. The briefing document can be accessed via the portal. A hard copy will be sent to anyone due to meet the auditors. The student submission to the auditors was submitted. The SU received around 450 responses to their questionnaire, the majority of which were positive. 

Dates for the collaborative audit in March 2011 have been received, and planning for this will begin in the next academic year. 

(b) Self Evaluation Document for LLS (School of Education)

The Committee noted the document, which has already been sent to Ofsted. Feedback has been received for the SEDs for primary and secondary provision. G. Farmer agreed to circulate all three sets of feedback once they are received.  Notification has been received of changes to the methodology that Ofsted will use in future. 

Action: G Farmer to circulate feedback

(c) Changes to Institutional Audit Process

W Cealey-Harrison agreed to request further information on the reasons behind moving to having a briefing paper for collaborative audit ready 13 weeks in advance rather than 5 and moving the receipt of the report further back. If the University makes a response, it will be on these two issues. 

Action: W Cealey-Harrison to request information. 

The Committee discussed student representation on committees and agreed that the right amount of representation is in place for now. 



	07.41.5
	University Policies and Strategies

	
	

	
	(a) Foundation Degrees: Revised Guidelines 

S. Clark introduced the updated guidelines. These have been updated to take account of the employer engagement agenda post-Leitch, and the creation of new agencies such as Sector Skills Councils.  It also contains resources and links.  M Noble noted that foundation degrees remain a priority and the Vice-Chancellor has asked Schools to offer more on campus. The Committee thanked Stephanie Clark for her work on the guidelines. 



	07.41.6
	Enhancement

	
	(a) Report on UG Flex

This is carried over to the next meeting. 

(b) Study Skills

The chair introduced the item and noted that there are three current initiatives or proposals related to this area:

1. Paper on ‘Skills for Academic Study’ arising from the work of a small Study Skills Group

2. A commitment to offer English language skills to all international students

3. A proposal from Joanne Finkelstein to audit academic and communication skills across the University. 

The debate on skills links closely to the University’s Employability Strategy and to the Learning and Teaching Strategy.  The issue of study skills poses several questions, for example whether they should be considered on a university-wide basis, where responsibility for skills development lies, whether skills should be accredited, and whether they should be embedded or offered as stand-alone courses, where PDP might fit in, and whether the University has the right referral systems in place. 

C. Rose explained that the paper on ‘Skills for Academic Study’ attempts to move away from the idea that study skills means remedial teaching. It is not intended to be a long-term strategy.  The Committee discussed diagnostic testing and C. Rose noted that she would want to make testing tools available. The Committee acknowledged the difficulties in getting the right students involved. It was noted that there may be a need to put in place a parallel strategy to develop the understanding and skills of teaching staff. It was suggested that one model would be to prepare shell courses at different levels that could be adapted, allowing  skills teaching to be delivered through a subject as appropriate. The Committee noted that some colleagues do not feel it is appropriate to teach basic skills. J. Cullinane reported that in the Business School the opportunity was given to individualise learning outcomes to stress the professional appropriateness of skills through the PDP programme. It was also noted that study skills, like employability, is an area in which all academic staff are expected to engage, as provision cannot  be provided solely by central study skills tutors.

The Committee agreed that ‘Study Skills’ does not accurately describe this work. Alternative suggestions were ‘skills for academic study’, ‘learning literacies’, ‘skills for success’, ‘skills for learning’ or ‘personal development’, which links to an existing national agenda. 

M. Noble proposed the creation of a small group to shape ideas for a University-wide approach to skills that can be adapted so that it is relevant to both individuals,schools and disciplinary areas. M. Noble agreed to begin this by holding a workshop on 6th March to be attended by around three representatives from each school, and to include presentations to stimulate discussion. She agreed to produce and distribute a schedule for the workshop. 

Action: M Noble to plan workshop

The Committee agreed to support the proposals from Joanne Finkelstein for an audit if the work can be broadened to include more than communications and language skills. 

(c) Higher Education Achievement Record

The Committee noted the two papers on this, and the University’s progress as one of the HEAR pilot institutions. It was agreed that discussion of this will form a substantial item for the next meeting, and Henry Hill should be invited to discuss the practicalities. 

	
	

	07.41.7
	Items from/to Academic Council, School and DLQ Meetings

	
	(a) Syllabus+

DLQs have asked if programme profile data can be released for checking earlier. M. Noble agreed to raise this at Resources Sub Committee.

Action: M. Noble to take to RSC. 
(b) 15 Credit Courses

The view was expressed that 15 credit courses cannot be provided easily as there is no support for these in the timetabling system. The Committee noted several academic and practical reasons for 15 credit courses, for example the move towards greater flexibility, more part-time study, CPD and short courses, allowing a January undergraduate intake, offering equity in the student learning experience, in year retrieval of any assessment failures, and a possible positive impact on retention if assessment takes place earlier.  M. Noble agreed to speak to the Pro Vice-Chancellor (Research and Enterprise) who is carrying out a review of systems and processes. 

Action: M. Noble to raise with Tom Barnes. 
(c) Assessment Regulations 

The DLQs wish to propose an amendment to the regulations due to the anomalous impact of the capping of components of assessment. The amendment would give PABs the discretion to override the regulations in cases where capping of components disadvantaged students. M. Noble requested that the suggested amendment is sent to her to take to Academic Council on 4th March. She also suggested speaking to C. Harper to ensure that clear guidance is being issued to the PABs. 

Action: DLQs to send proposed amendment to M.Noble

(d) Late Coursework

DLQs have discussed the impact of awarding late coursework a zero mark, and how this could be changed to benefit students and staff.  J Cullinane agreed to draft a paper on this and circulate it to the Committee for comment by the end of January. It will then be discussed at the next meeting. 

Action: J. Cullinane to draft and circulate paper. 

	
	

	07.41.8
	Minutes and Items for Information

	
	None. 

	
	

	07.41.9
	Any Other Business

	
	(a)  Compensation in the University Regulatory Framework: Review

This item is carried over to the next meeting. 

(b) Leaflet on Feedback

S. Walker tabled a leaflet for students which has been generated by a project of the Educational Development Team. It has been distributed via the School Learning Enhancement Coordinators and staff will be asked to mediate the leaflet with students in order to engage them in discussion about assessment and feedback.  The Committee noted some issues with the design of the leaflet, which had been delivered following discussion with Marketing. It was agreed that student feedback should be sought. 

(c) Dragon’s Den Projects

S. Walker agreed to speak to S. Naylor and J. Balshaw about whether a separate meeting to showcase the Dragon’s Den projects would be useful. 

Action: S.Walker to speak to S.Naylor and J.Balshaw

Date of Next Meeting

18th February  2009

	
	


�Received from Catherine Churchill:  It is not the credit value of the course, or a lack of support in the


timetabling system that are the issues.  It is the length of the 1.5 course


where it varies from the standard termly delivery which is the issue, ie.


where under graduate 1.5 courses are being delivered over a semester (13


weeks) as opposed to 11weeks in a term.  As far a I am aware there has not


been any agreement for undergraduate programmes/courses to follow a


semester schedule.  The issue in respect of the timetabling process is that


we are rendered unable to schedule across a mixture of termly and semester


delivery, and the academic calendar suggests we are working in terms,





